We are the Drug Policy Alliance. Policy Proposals to Reduce Stimulant-related Harm: How to Address the Fourth Wave of the Overdose Crisis

2021

Few policies specifically address stimulantrelated harms, even though stimulants are among the most widely consumed psychoactive drugs in the United States and are playing a growing role in the overdose crisis. This paper presents common motivations for stimulant use, the most noteworthy harms associated with stimulant use, and the ways in which various public policies can be tailored to address both. Policy proposals to reduce stimulant-related harms should:

- address social determinants of health that can exacerbate stimulant-related harms
- increase access to health services (including harm reduction and treatment), and
- reduce contact between marginalized people who use stimulants and law enforcement.

BACKGROUND

Stimulants are among the most commonly used illicit drugs in the United States. In 2019, 5.5 million people reported using cocaine and two million said they had used methamphetamine.¹ While national rates of stimulant use have remained relatively stable in recent years, these drugs have been increasingly involved in the overdose deaths across the country. In fact, recent estimates suggest that from 2012 to 2019, the rate of cocaine-involved overdose deaths tripled and the rate of methamphetamine-involved overdose deaths increased six-fold.²

Policies to reduce the harms associated with stimulant use are predominantly focused upon supply reduction, including crop eradication, precursor regulation and criminalization, trafficking enforcement, and border control. Policies to reduce demand include to fund drug prevention initiatives, provide harm reduction, and increase drug treatment access. However, in the United States, demand reduction polices often receive relatively less funding than supply-side efforts.³ Despite these supply and demand reduction efforts domestically and internationally, recent evidence suggests that coca crop cultivation and cocaine production is at historic highs, amphetamines are expanding to new markets, and the use of all stimulant drugs remains high.4

It is clear that there are significant limitations to current policies, and that they must consider other factors if the harms associated with stimulant use are to be reduced. For one, motivations and drivers of ongoing stimulant use must be acknowledged and addressed in demand reduction policies. Motivations for using stimulants vary and are frequently driven by social, cultural, and environmental factors that may require different policy solutions. In addition, the harms faced by people who use stimulants are diverse and range in severity from acute health effects to criminalization. A recognition of these distinct harms must also guide policies in order to be effective.

Motivations for use

Stimulants, like other drugs, are used for a variety of reasons. Understanding motivations and benefits of use is an important part of developing policies to attend to the circumstances and cultures of the people who use these substances.⁵ People who use stimulants report a wide range of motivations for use, including euphoria and pleasure, coping with negative emotions, performance enhancement, alertness, social acceptance, weight loss, increased productivity, stigma management, increased sexual desire and longevity, appetite suppression, and others.⁶ Larger cultural and social values also drive stimulant use, such as high pressures for achievement and productivity.7

A number of these motivations for use are functional or are responses to circumstances that drive or sustain use. For instance, methamphetamine can be used to stay awake and vigilant while coping "with a multiplicity of vulnerabilities directly tied to homelessness or housing insecurity," including fear of arrest, detection, theft, or assault.⁸ In these circumstances, alertness can serve a protective and adaptive function. Another example of functional use occurs among students and workers. Performance enhancement, combined with alertness, is also a powerful motivator for stimulant use among students who face academic pressures and for workers in a number of professions with irregular hours, long shifts, and those that require sustained attention.⁹ The link between stimulant use and increased sexual desire and longevity, pleasure, and decreased inhibition also drives use for many populations including men who have sex with men, trans women, and sex workers. In addition, social norms and pressures in these contexts may encourage risky or harmful levels of use.

Harms associated with use

Stimulant use has been associated with a number of harms, many of which can be mitigated by harm reduction strategies.¹⁰ Some of the known health risks of stimulant use include mental health problems such as psychosis, anxiety and paranoia, a range of physical ailments, most notably cardiovascular problems, those associated with routes of administration, sexually transmitted infections, and "overamping" (i.e. having an adverse physical or mental health response due to high dosage).

While a number of these harms are directly linked to use (e.g. sleep deprivation, cardiovascular problems, overamping), others are harms indirectly associated with use such as contracting sexually transmitted infections or blood-borne infections due to shared smoking or injection equipment. Both types of harms require targeted interventions and approaches to address them adequately. Harms associated with use can also be created or exacerbated by a number of structural and environmental risk factors. Most notably, criminalization, housing instability, food insecurity, limited access to mental health and physical healthcare, poverty, marginalization, and stigma can put some people who use drugs at greater risk for experiencing harms associated with their use.

People who smoke crack cocaine have a high prevalence of oral lesions, including sores, cuts, and

burns, which have been shown to increase the risk of HCV and HIV transmission, through the sharing of consumption equipment such as crack pipes¹¹. In a study of people who use crack and other substances in Vancouver, approximately 80% reported unsafe crack use practices, including crack pipe sharing, and acute health risks such as oral burns or lesions.¹² Smoking of crystal methamphetamine is likewise associated with the potential for transmission of hepatitis.¹³ Though heated methamphetamine pipes do not cause direct injuries as frequently as crack pipes, they do result in dry, cracked lips, which may facilitate disease transmission.¹⁴ And, studies have shown that sharing of equipment among people who smoke methamphetamine is common and widespread.¹⁵

Poverty, unemployment, homelessness or unstable housing, and lower socio-economic status are challenges often faced by people addicted to stimulants.¹⁶ Research has shown that housing uncertainty often precedes initiation of drug use¹⁷ and is also linked to increased intensity and frequency of drug use.¹⁸ Homelessness has also been independently associated with injection initiation among street-involved youth,¹⁹ and loss of housing stability has also been associated with higher intensity crystal methamphetamine use among youth.²⁰ One study concluded that while the use of stimulants is multifactorial, "homelessness . . . has a strong population-level influence on the use of stimulants."²¹

Stimulant use and stimulant use disorders are complex issues and there is no silver bullet to help people stay safe. Rather, a multifaceted, comprehensive approach rooted in research is needed. The recommendations outlined here are not intended to reflect the full spectrum of solutions, but rather, highlight just a few high level proposals that have the greatest potential for across-the-board success in addressing the harms of problematic stimulant use and increasing access to effective services and treatment (for those that want or need it). Our hope is that these act as a starting point for which to engage state and federal policymakers.

Decriminalize Drug Paraphernalia

All drug paraphernalia should be decriminalized. While 39 states in the U.S. provide access to sterile syringes for people who inject drugs, nearly all states criminalize equipment for smoking or snorting drugs due to paraphernalia laws.²² The decriminalization of drug paraphernalia would foster a host of healthrelated benefits for people who use stimulants and would serve as a bridge to engage highly marginalized people who use drugs in care and services.

Policies should be implemented and funding provided, in order for syringe access and other harm reduction programs to provide education on safer smoking and snorting practices and distribute safer smoking and snorting equipment. This could thereby promote programs that address the high potential for infectious disease transmission among people who smoke or snort stimulants while also engaging this highly marginalized population into care. There is evidence that these programs would be appealing to people who currently use stimulants – 89% of people who use crack surveyed in Vancouver expressed a willingness to utilize a crack pipe distribution program if available.²³

A host of studies conducted in Canada found that existing crack pipe distribution programs were associated with reductions in the sharing and/or use of risky crack paraphernalia.²⁴ Though the social aspect of sharing²⁵ and other structural barriers can be challenging to address through these programs²⁶, safe smoking equipment distribution has a number of other important benefits, including helping injectors switch to smoking, which is a less risky mode of consumption.²⁷ One of the benefits of drug use via inhalation rather than injection includes ingestion of lower doses of the drug, which can reduce risk of overdose. Another benefit is the reduction of injection-related harms and risks such as infection and blood-borne disease transmission.²⁸ The provision of safe smoking equipment is an evidence-based and urgently needed strategy that could either prevent initiation of injection drug use, or be a strategy to transition away from injection.

Safe smoking equipment distribution provides a critical entry point to engage people who use stimulants in a broader continuum of care. One study of the crack use kit distribution program in Winnepeg, Canada found that of the over 13,800 encounters at the program in a one-year period, two-thirds (68%) resulted in providing not just safe equipment but also other services. These other services included co-current needle distribution, pregnancy testing and prenatal referrals, infectious disease testing, the reporting of interpersonal violence, and receipt of other health-care services (e.g., immunizations, wound care, medical referrals).²⁹ Other studies have found that safe smoking equipment distribution programs resulted in increased health risk awareness³⁰ and the facilitation of social connections and relationships among participants.³¹

Decriminalization of paraphernalia would also facilitate legal access to fentanyl testing strips. Fentanyl is a powerful synthetic opioid with a heightened risk of overdose that recently has been found in other substances, including stimulants. Overdose deaths involving fentanyl have increased over the past five years, largely due to more frequent adulteration in other substances and polysubstance use.³² Though most often utilized by people who use opioids, fentanyl testing strips have an important harm reduction benefit for people who use stimulants. In fact, a fentanyl test strip pilot program in San Francisco from 2017 to 2018 found that 78% of the crystal methamphetamine samples tested positive for fentanyl as did 67% of the crack cocaine samples.³³ Research has also shown that people who detect fentanyl in their drug supply will change their behavior to reduce overdose and other risks.³⁴

Authorize and Implement Inclusive Supervised Consumption Spaces

Supervised consumption spaces (SCSs) are legally sanctioned facilities that allow people to consume preobtained illicit drugs under the supervision of trained staff in a hygienic space.

Overwhelming evidence demonstrates that such sites minimize the risk of blood-borne disease transmission, reduce overdose fatalities, reduce public nuisance and neighborhood-related crime, and increase referral to drug treatment and other health services.³⁵ They first began to open in Europe in the 1980s; today approximately 120 sites operate throughout Europe, Canada and Australia.³⁶ Although no legally sanctioned SCSs operate in the United States, a recent evaluation of an unsanctioned SCS found that no deaths occurred within a five year period, suggesting that SCSs could reduce mortality from overdose in other areas of the country.³⁷ Though most of the evidence in support of SCSs has been focused on the reduction of injection-related harms in the context of opioid use, there is a critical need to ensure that people who use stimulants, whether consuming via injection, inhalation, or otherwise, can access the benefits of a safe space to use and a connection to care and services. Most European jurisdictions with SCSs allow for both smoking/inhalation and injection within the same facility (but in separate spaces) or have separate SCSs dedicated to each.³⁸

A study in Vancouver, which currently does not allow smoking/inhalation at their SCSs, found that of a total of 437 crack cocaine smokers, 69% reported a willingness to use a safer smoking site if one was made available.³⁹ Willingness to use a smoking site was associated with recent injection use, having equipment confiscated or broken by police, crack binge use, smoking crack in public places, borrowing crack pipes, and burns/inhaled brillo due to rushed smoking.⁴⁰ As a result, the authors conclude that there is strong potential for smoking/inhalation rooms to "reduce community health risks, including infectious disease transmission, and address issues of open drug use and concerns of public order."⁴¹

The few studies that evaluate the benefits of permitting smoking at SCSs show similarly positive effects as those that allow injection-only. The introduction of a smoking room that permitted the use of crack cocaine in a Swiss SCS, for instance, did not lead to increased aggression and violence as assumed; instead, the atmosphere of the facility improved.⁴² The same study found that the installation of smoking rooms led to less public consumption in the vicinity of the facility.⁴³ The findings of another study suggest that offering smoking/inhalation services at SCSs has the potential to reduce street disorder and encounters with the police.⁴⁴ Finally, of critical importance, allowing smoking at SCSs also provides clients with the option to switch to this less harmful mode of consumption. In the Netherlands, over time, for instance, there was an important shift from injection to smoking-only 10% of SCS clients in the Netherlands now inject, which was associated with a significant decrease in syringe sharing.45

Given the available evidence and potential health and community benefits, SCSs for a broad range of routes of administration should be established. Countries currently considering the establishment and implementation of SCSs should ensure that people who smoke stimulant drugs are accommodated at the sites by providing tailored services, including the provision of sterile smoking supplies and a well-ventilated and separate smoking space. Addressing the panoply and full range of drug-related harms across different types of drugs and modes of consumption will ensure the widest possible benefits for both people who use drugs and the larger community.

Funding for Outreach

Harm reduction programs in the United States and other countries are largely targeted toward people who inject opioids, but the harm reduction needs of people who use stimulants are distinct from people who use opioids in several ways.⁴⁶ Needs may differ even among people who inject stimulants. Stimulant injection, for example, involves more frequent injection, increased sexual risk behaviors, chaotic injecting, home production, and younger ages.⁴⁷ And, research shows that traditional harm reduction programs may fail to reach people who use stimulants problematically.48 One study noted that developing opportunities to maintain contact with stimulant-using populations should be an important aim of harm reduction in the context of public health.⁴⁹ Funding should be provided for each existing syringe access program to add a staff position or otherwise increase capacity to conduct outreach among the stimulantusing population in their area and to engage them in care and services. Legal barriers to adapting opioidcentered programs for stimulant-using populations should also be removed, such as any requirement for a one-to-one syringe exchange or limit on syringe possession, which do not account for the frequent injection by people who use stimulants. Finally, consideration should be given to the creation of "secondary exchanges," where high frequency injectors can access syringes around the clock, as well as peer-driven strategies to help reach those not attending established service programs.⁵⁰

Increase Access to Contingency Management

Contingency management is an addiction treatment intervention that aims to change behavior through the provision of various incentives, such as money, vouchers, or prizes for abstaining from drug use or adhering to other treatment goals. Contingency management has proven more effective at achieving periods of drug abstinence than many other behavioral treatments, particularly for stimulant-using populations.⁵¹ A recent meta-analysis found that contingency management alone and contingency management in conjunction with other treatments were the only interventions that consistently produced better results for methamphetamine and cocaine use disorder treatment.⁵² Another meta-analysis found that contingency management resulted in longer abstinence while in treatment 61% of the time compared to 39% for other treatment modalities.⁵³ One study on stimulants specifically found that submission of stimulant-negative urine samples was twice as likely for the contingency management group compared to the usual care participants.⁵⁴ Achieving 4 or more, 8 or more, and 12 weeks of continuous abstinence was approximately 3, 9, and 11 times more likely, respectively, for contingency management compared to usual care participants.⁵⁵ Contingency management is a particularly adaptable treatment intervention⁵⁶ that can be utilized on its own, added to psycho-social treatment programs⁵⁷, such as cognitive behavioral therapy, and also delivered in non-traditional treatment settings.⁵⁸ Contingency management is also costeffective⁵⁹ and produces virtually no adverse events.⁶⁰

Despite its proven efficacy, safety, and costeffectiveness, however, contingency management programs remain relatively inaccessible to stimulantusing populations. It is the least implemented evidence-based substance use disorder treatment⁶¹; a travesty considering it is the most effective treatment currently available for stimulant use disorders. According to the National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services, only 55% of publicly funding treatment facilities in the United States offered any form of contingency management or motivational incentives in their settings⁶² and it is unclear if these services were provided in a faithful manner to the contingency management model. McPherson et al. note: "One of the biggest barriers to utilizing [contingency management] in real-world treatment situations effectively is not a scientific one, but a political one. Convincing policy makers of why this should be more broadly integrated into drug- and alcohol-use-disorder treatment has proven difficult."63 Further, insurance reimbursement for contingency management services is limited due to conflicts with federal and state fraud and anti-kickback laws.⁶⁴ These legal barriers should be removed to allow for a reliable financial stream to pay for contingency management. State and federal funding and incentives for the implementation of additional contingency management programs for people who use stimulants is urgently needed, particularly given the recent emphasis on, and exclusive funding for, treatment of opioid use disorder despite a significantly higher prevalence of stimulant use in the United States.65

Provide Adequate Housing

Lack of stable housing leads to poor health outcomes and can increase the harms of risky stimulant use. In order to prevent and reduce the harms of stimulant use, government funds should be appropriated toward creating and supporting "housing first" models of care and supplementing treatment programs with housing incentives for participants. Indeed, as one study noted, homelessness "necessitates a continuous search for food and water, which seriously interferes with treatment participation."⁶⁶ Another study found that while day treatment reduced cocaine use among non-homeless participants, none of the homeless participants were retained in treatment.⁶⁷

In a study evaluating a "housing first" approach compared to a "treatment first" approach for homeless adults with serious mental illness and cooccurring substance use disorder, housing first clients were far less like to use drugs or to need addiction treatment services.⁶⁸ The results are especially noteworthy because the housing first participants were not prohibited from using drugs in order to retain their housing and access to services, while the treatment first participants had to remain abstinent in order to receive transitional housing.⁶⁹ The authors conclude that "having the security of a place to live appears to afford greater opportunities and motivation to control substance use when compared to the available alternatives of congregate residential treatment or a return to the streets."⁷⁰ Another study found that among 196 crack/cocaine-dependent individuals receiving either day treatment and no housing, housing contingent on drug abstinence, or housing not contingent on abstinence, both housing groups demonstrated superior treatment outcomes over the non-housing group.⁷¹ Although providing low-barrier housing to people who use stimulants improves outcomes, research suggests this population may not be as successful in maintaining housing compared to people who primarily use other substances.⁷² This suggests more wrap-around services designed specifically for people who use stimulants may be needed.

Eliminate Criminalization of Personal Drug Use

Criminalizing people who use drugs, including stimulants, amplifies the risk of fatal overdoses and diseases, increases stigma and marginalization, and drives people away from needed treatment, health and harm reduction services.⁷³ Reducing the role of the criminal justice system is therefore critical to ensuring that people who use stimulants are able to access the vital treatment, medical, and harm reduction services that improve outcomes and enhance quality of life for individuals, families and communities.

Decriminalization is commonly defined as the elimination of criminal penalties for drug possession for personal use so that people who merely use or possess small amounts of drugs are no longer arrested, jailed, prosecuted, imprisoned, put on probation or parole, or saddled with a criminal record. Nearly two dozen countries have taken steps toward decriminalization (the best and most well-documented example is Portugal, which in 2001 eliminated criminal penalties for low-level possession and use of all illicit drugs).⁷⁴ Empirical evidence from the international experiences demonstrate that decriminalization does not result in increased use or crime, reduces incidences of HIV/AIDs and overdose, increases the number of people in treatment, and reduces social costs of drug misuse.⁷⁵ In 2020, Oregon voters approved a landmark ballot initiative decriminalizing personal drug possession and funding substance use disorder treatment, recovery, harm reduction, and

housing, making Oregon the first state to decriminalize personal drug posssession.⁷⁶ Other jurisdictions should follow Oregon's example and remove all criminal penalties for possession of small amounts of controlled substances for personal use.

Explore Potential Regulatory Models

While decriminalization is a critical first step, it does not alleviate the problems associated with an illicit supply, including adulterants and the criminalization of those who may sell drugs to support their own use and other low level sellers. Policymakers should investigate regulatory models that would insure a safe supply and offer opportunities for those who use stimulants to access needed health care and treatment services.77 Programs that supply legal opioids (sometimes know as heroin assisted treatment or injectable opioid treatment) have been operating in several countries for decades with extremely promising results.⁷⁸ In light of the COVID-19 pandemic, health officials in British Columbia, Vancouver recently loosened restrictions in order to allow doctors to prescribe hydromorphone for people who use illicit opioids and either Dexedrine or Ritalin for people who use cocaine or methamphetatamine.⁷⁹ Such programs for stimulants may present new challenges since needs may differ from those who opioids, given the frequency of use, but the potential benefits merit implementing and evaluating such models more widely.

Funding more stimulant-specific research

Despite the widespread prevalence of stimulant use, few evidence-based psychosocial interventions or treatments exist to treat stimulant use disorders⁸⁰, and those that are available, such as contingency management, are not widely implemented. In addition, there are no internationally recognized medications for the treatment of stimulant use disorders.⁸¹ Funding priorities must include expanding the evidence-based treatment options for people with stimulant use disorders, and this requires extensive investment in grants to explore this issue.

CONCLUSION

In light of the overdose crisis in North America, policy proposals have been made to reduce the harms associated with opioid use. However no such proposals have been made to tackle problematic stimulant use despite increasing overdose deaths involving stimulants. A policy agenda to reduce the harms of stimulant use must prioritize expanding the evidence base of treatments to address use, expand access to harm reduction interventions, address social determinants of health, and move away from criminalizing punitive approaches that exacerbate stigma and marginalization of people who use stimulants.

Endnotes

- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), Key substance use and mental health indicators in the United States: Results from the 2019 National Survey on Drug Use and Health, HHS Publication No. PEP20-07-01-001, NSDUH Series H-55 (Rockville, MD: Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration), accessed at https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/ reports/rpt29393/2019NSDUHFFRPDFWHTML/2019NSDUHFFR090120.htm.
- 2 Holly Hedegaard, Arialdi M. Miniño, and Margaret Warner, "Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 1999–2019," NCHS Data Brief, no. 394, (December 2020).
- 3 Office of National Drug Control, *National Drug Control Budget: FY 2021 Budget and Performance Summary* (Washington, D.C.: Executive Office of the President of the United States, 2020), accessed 25 January 2021, via Web Archive, https://web.archive.org/web/20201109193212/https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2020/06/2020-NDCS-FY-2021-Budget-and-Performance-Summary.pdf.
- 4 United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, *World Drug Report 2020* (Vienna: United Nations, 2020), accessed at https://wdr.unodc.org/wdr2020/index.html.
- 5 Rafaela Rigoni, Joost Breeksema, and Sara Woods, Speed Limits: Harm Reduction for People Who Use Stimulants (Mainline: Amsterdam, 2018), accessed 4 January 2019, http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/Executive_summary_complete. pdf.
- 6 Rigoni, Breeksema and Woods, *Speed Limits*; Mark Haden, "Controlling illegal stimulants: a regulated market model," *Harm Reduction Journal* 5, no. 1 (23 January 2008): doi:10.1186/1477-7517-5-1.
- 7 Daniel H. Lende, Terri Leonard, Claire E. Sterk and Kirk Elifson, "Functional methamphetamine use: The insider's perspective," *Addiction Research & Theory* 15, no. 5 (2007): 465-77, doi:10.1080/16066350701284552.
- 8 Stacey A. McKenna, "We're Supposed to Be Asleep?': Vigilance, Paranoia, and the Alert Methamphetamine User," *Anthropology of Consciousness* 24, no. 2 (September 2013): 172-90, doi:10.1111/anoc.12012.
- 9 William Pedersen, Sveinung Sanberg and Heith Copes, "High Speed: Amphetamine Use in the Context of Conventional Culture," *Deviant Behavior* 36 (2015): 146-165, doi: 10.1080/01639625.2014.923272.
- 10 Rigoni, Breeksema and Woods, Speed Limits.
- Stephanie Tortu, James M. McMahon, Enrique R. Pouget and Rahul Hamid, "Sharing of Noninjection Drug-Use Implements as a Factor for Hepatitis C," *Substance Use & Misuse* 39, no 2 (2004): 211-34, doi:10.1081/JA-120028488; James M. McMahon and Stephanie Tortu, "A potential hidden source of hepatitis C infection among noninjecting drug users," *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs* 35, no. 4 (October – December 2003): 455-60, doi:10.1080/0279107 2.2003.10400492; Judith Porter, Louis Bonilla, and Ernest Drucker, "Methods of smoking crack as a potential risk factor for HIV infection: crack smokers' perceptions and behavior," *Contemporary Drug Problems* 24 (Summer 1997): 319-47, doi:10.1177/009145099702400207; Benedikt Fischer, Jeff Powis, Michelle Firestone Cruz, Katherine Rudzinski, and Jürgen Rehm, "Hepatitis C virus transmission among oral crack users: viral detection on crack paraphernalia," *European Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 20, no. 1 (January 2008): 29-32, doi:10.1097/ MEG.0b013e3282f16a8c.
- 12 Leslie Malchy, Vicky Bungay and Joy Johnson, "Documenting practices and perceptions of 'safer' crack use: a Canadian pilot study," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 19, no. 4 (August 2019): 339-41, doi:10.1016/j. drugpo.2007.06.005.

- 13 Charlotte Hunter, Carol Strike, Lorraine Barnaby, Adam Busch, Chantel Marshall, Susan Shepherd and Shaun Hopkins, "Reducing widespread pipe sharing and risky sex among crystal methamphetamine smokers in Toronto: do safer smoking kits have a potential role to play?" *Harm Reduction Journal* 9, no. 9 (2012): doi:10.1186/1477-7517-9-9.
- 14 Lorraine Barnaby, Rebecca Penn and Patricia G. Erickson, Drugs, Homelessness & Health: Homeless Youth Speak Out About Harm Reduction, Shout Harm Clinic Report (Toronto: Shout Clinic, 2010), accessed at https://pqwchc.org/wpcontent/uploads/Drugs-Homelessness-and-Health-Homeless-Youth-Speak-Out-About-Harm-Reduction-Shout-2010-Report.pdf. One study found, for instance, that 35% of people who smoke crack cocaine reported burns and cuts to the lips compared to 18% of people who smoke methamphetamine.
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction, *Harm Reduction: Evidence, Impacts and Challenges,* EMCDDA Monographs, eds. Tim Rhodes and Dagmar Hedrich (Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2010): doi:10,2810/29497; Camille Paquette, Elise Roy, Geneviève Petit, Jean-François Boivin, "Predictors of crack cocaine initiation among Montréal street youth: a first look at the phenomenon," *Drug & Alcohol Dependence* 110, no. 1-2 (July 2010): 85-91, doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.02.010; Carol S. North, Karin M. Eyrich, David E. Pollio, and Edward L. Spitznagel, "Are rates of psychiatric disorders in the homeless population changing?" *American Journal of Public Health* 94, no.1 (January 2004): 103-8, doi:10.2105/ajph.94.1.103.
- 17 Guy Johnson and Chris Chamberlain, "Homelessness and Substance Abuse: Which Comes First?" *Australian Social Work* 61, no. 4 (2008): 342-56, doi:10,1080/03124070802428191.
- 18 Angela Aidala, Jay E. Cross, Ron Stall, David Harre, and Esther Sumartojo, "Housing status and HIV risk behaviors: implications for prevention and policy," *AIDS and Behavior* 9, no. 3 (September 2005): 251-65, doi: 10.1007/s10461-005-9000-7.
- 19 Cindy Feng, Kora DeBeck, Thomas Kerr, Steve Mathias, Julio Montaner and Evan Wood, "Homelessness Independently Predicts Injection Drug Use Initiation among Street-involved Youth in a Canadian setting," *Journal of Adolescent Health* 52, no. 4 (April 2013): 499-501, doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.07.011.
- 20 Micaela H. Coady, Mary H. Latka, Hanne Thiede, Elizabeth T. Golub, Larry Ouellet, Sharon M. Hudson, Farzana Kapadia and Richard S. Garfein, "Housing status and associated differences in HIV risk behaviors among young injection drug users (IDUs)," *AIDS and Behavior* 11, no. 6 (November 2007): 854-63, doi: 10.1007/s10461-007-9248-1.
- 21 Elise D. Riley, Martha Shumway, Kelly R. Knight, David Guzman, Jennifer Cohen and Sheri D. Weiser, "Risk factors for stimulant use among homeless and unstably housed adult women," *Drug & Alcohol Dependence* 153, no. 1 (August 2015): 173-9, doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2015.05.023.
- 22 AmfAR, The Foundation for AIDS Research, Opioid & Health Indicators Database: Syringe Exchange Programs, accessed 25 January 2021 at https://opioid.amfar.org/indicator/num_SSPs. As of this writing, New Mexico, Oregon, and the District of Columbia have decriminalized personal paraphernalia possession. D.C. Code § 48-1103(a)(1A); N.M. Stat. § 30-31-25.1(C); see Or. Rev. Stat. § 475.525 (prohibiting paraphernalia sale and possession for sale, but not possession for personal use). Although California law maintains criminal penalties for paraphernalia possession, it also shields syringe service program participants from criminal prosecution for possessing materials "deemed by a local or state health department to be necessary to prevent the spread of communicable diseases, or to prevent drug overdose, injury, or disability acquired from an authorized needle and syringe exchange project entity" (Cal. Health & Safety Code § 121349.1). The California Department of Public Health has deemed smoking and snorting supplies as necessary materials, thereby allowing their distribution at syring service programs. California Department of Public Health Office of AIDS, *Issue Brief: Smoking Supplies for Harm Reduction*, accessed on 25 January 2021 at https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DOA/CDPH%20Document%20Library/IssueBrief_SmokingSupplies_Web_ADA.pdf.
- 23 Malchy, Bungay and Johnson, "Documenting practices and perceptions."
- 24 Andrew Ivsins, Eric Roth, Nadine Nakamure, Mel Krajden, and Benedikt Fischer, "Uptake, benefits of and barriers to safer cracj use kit (SCUK) distribution programmes in Victoria, Canada—A qualitative exploration," *International Journal* of Drug Policy 22, no. 4 (July 2011): 292-300, doi:10.1016/j.drugpo.2011.05.005; Vicky Bungay, Joy L. Johnson, Susan C. Boyd, Leslie Malchy, Jane Buxton and Jodi Loudfoot, "Women's Stories/Women's Lives: Creating Safer Crack Kits," *Women's Health and Urban Life* 8, no. 1 (2009): 28-41, accessed at http://hdl.handle.net/1807/17394.
- 25 Leslie A. Malchy, Vicky Bungay, Joy L. Johnson and Jane Buxton, "Do Crack Smoking Practices Change With the Introduction of Safer Crack Kits?" *Canadian Journal of Public Health* 102, no. 3 (2011): 188-92.
- 26 Benedikt Fischer, Katherine Rudzinski, Andrew Ivsins, Owen Gallupe, Jayadeep Patra and Mel Krajden, "Social, health and drug use characteristics of primary crack users in three mid-sized communities in British Columbia, Canada," *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy* 17, no. 4 (2010): 333-53, doi:10.3109/09687630903357700.

- 27 Lynne Leonard, Emily DeRubeis, Linda Pelude, Emily Medd, Nick Birkett and Joyce Seto, "'I inject less as I have easier access to pipes': injecting, and sharing of crack-smoking materials, decline as safer crack-smoking resources are distributed," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 19, no. 3 (2008): 255-64, doi:10.1016.j.drugpo.2007.02.008; Juan Macías, Rosa B Palacios, Evangelina Claro, Julio Vargas, Salvador Vergara, José A Mira, Nicolás Merchante, Juan E. Corzo and Juan A. Pineda, "High prevalence of hepatitis C virus infection among noninjecting drug users: association with sharing the inhalation implements of crack," *Liver International* 28, no. 6 (July 2008): 781-6, doi: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2008.01688.x; Horst Backé, Kim Bailey, Diane Heywood, Shelley Marshall and Pierre Plourde, *Safer Crack Use Kit Distribution in the Winnipeg Health Region* (Winnipeg, MB: Winnipeg Regional Health Authority Population and Public Health Program, October 2012), accessed at https://professionals.wrha.mb.ca/old/extranet/publichealth/files/services/ healthy-sexuality/SCUKDistributionintheWinnipegHealthRegion-RevisedOct2012.pdf.
- 28 Backé, et al., Safer Crack Use Kit Distribution.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Ivsins, et al., "Uptake, benefits of and barriers to safer crack use kit (SCUK) distribution"; Bungay, et al., "Women's Stories/Women's Lives."
- 31 Bungay, et al., "Women's Stories/Women's Lives."
- 32 Hedegaard, Miniño and Warner, "Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 1999–2019."
- 33 Kristen Marshall, *Fentanyl Test Strip Pilot* (New York, NY: National Harm Reduction Coalition, October 2018), accessed at https://harmreduction.org/issue-area/overdose-prevention-issue-area/fentanyl-test-strip-pilot/.
- 34 Susan G. Sherman, Ju Nyeong Park, Jennifer Glick, Michelle McKenzie, Kenneth Morales, Tricia Christensen, and Traci C. Green, *Fentanyl Overdose Reduction Checking Analysis Study (FORECAST) Summary Report* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, 6 February 2018), accessed at https://americanhealth.jhu.edu/sites/ default/files/website-media/resources/Fentanyl_Executive_Summary_032018.pdf.
- 35 Chloé Potier, Vincent Laprévote, Françoise Dubois-Arber, Olivier Cottencin and Benjamin Rolland, "Supervised injection services: What has been demonstrated? A systematic literature review," *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 145 (2014): 48-68, doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.10.012.
- 36 Alex H. Kral, Barrot H. Lambdin, Lynn D. Wenger and Pete J. Davidson, "Evaluation of an Unsanctioned Safe Consumption Site in the United States," *New England Journal of Medicine* 383, no. 6 (August 2020): 589-90, doi: 10.1056/NEJMc2015435; Eberhard Schatz and Marie Nougier, *Drug consumption rooms: Evidence and practice*, IDPC Briefing Paper (London: International Drug Policy Consortium, June 2012), accessed at http://fileserver.idpc.net/library/ IDPC-Briefing-Paper_Drug-consumption-rooms.pdf.
- 37 European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCCDA), Drug consumption rooms: an overview of provision and evidence, EMCDDA Perspective on Drugs (Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, last updated 7 June 2018), accessed at https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/system/files/publications/2734/POD_Drug%20 consumption%20rooms.pdf.
- 38 Dagmar Hedrich, European report on drug consumption rooms, EMCDDA Reports (Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, February 2004), accessed at https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/system/files/publications/339/ Consumption_rooms_101741.pdf.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Kate Shannon, Tomiye Ishida, Robert Morgan, Arthur Bear, Megan Oleson, Thomas Kerr and Mark W. Tyndall, "Potential community and public health impacts of medically supervised safer smoking facilities for crack cocaine users," *Harm Reduction Journal* 3, no. 1 (January 2006): 1-8, doi:10.186/1477-7517-3-1.
- 41 Ibid, "Interpretation," para. 8.
- 42 Hedrich, European report on drug consumption rooms.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Shannon, et al., "Potential community and public health impacts."
- 45 Sherman, et al., FORECAST Summary Report
- 46 Shannon, et al., "Potential community and public health impacts"; AK Konsumraum, Drug Consumption Rooms in Germany: A Situational Assessment (Berlin: Deutsche AIDS-Hilfe, 2011), accessed at https://www.akzept.org/pdf/ aktuel_pdf/DKR07af1Eng.pdf; Kora DeBeck, Thomas Kerr, Lorna Bird, Ruth Zhang, David Marsh, Mark Tyndall, Julio Montaner and Evan Wood, "Injection drug use cessation and use of North America's first medically supervised safer injecting facility," Drug and Alcohol Dependence 113, no. 2-3 (January 2011): 172-6, doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.07.023.

- 47 EMCDDA, Harm Reduction.
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Dessa Bergen-Cico and Alicia Lapple, "Examination of Safe Crack Use Kit Distribution from a Public Health Perspective," *World Medical and Health Policy* 7, no. 4 (December 2015): 349-67, doi:10.1002/wmh3.169.
- 50 EMCDDA, Harm Reduction.
- 51 Michael Prendergast, Deborah Podus, John Finnet, Lisa Greenwell and John Roll, "Contingency management for treatment of substance use disorders: a meta-analysis," Addiction 101, no. 11 (November 2006): 1546-60, doi:10.1111/ i.1360-0443.2006.01581.x; Joseph E. Schumacher, Jesse B. Milby, Dennis Wallace, Dawna-Cricket Meehan, Stefan Kertesz, Rudy Vuchinich, Jonathan Dunning and Stuart Usdan, "Meta-analysis of day treatment and contingencymanagement dismantling research: Birmingham Homeless Cocaine Studies (1990-2006)," Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology 75, no. 5 (October 2007); 823-8, doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.75.5.823; Danielle R, Davis, Allison N. Kurti, Joan M. Skelly, Ryan Redner, Thomas J. White and Stephen T. Higgins, "A review of the literature on contingency management in the treatment of substance use disorders, 2009-2014," Preventative Medicine 92 (November 2016): 36-46, doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2016.08.008; John M. Roll, Nancy M. Petry, Maxine L. Stitzer, Mary L. Brecht, Jessica M. Peirce, Michael J. McCann, Jack Blaine, Marilyn MacDonald, Joan DiMaria, Leroy Lucero, and Scott Kellogg, "Contingency management for the treatment of methamphetamine use disorders," American Journal of Psychiatry 163, no. 11 (November 2006): 1993-9, doi: 10.1176/ajp.2006.163.11.1993; Nadine S. Farronato, Kenneth M Dürsteler-Macfarland, Gerhard A. Wiesbeck and Sylvie A. Petitjean, "A systematic review comparing cognitive-behavioral therapy and contingency management for cocaine dependence," Journal of Addictive Diseases 32, no. 3 (2013): 274-87, doi: 10.1080/10550887.2013.824328; Richard A. Rawson, Michael J. McCann, Frank Flammino, Steven Shoptaw, Karen Miotto, Chris Reiber and Walter Ling, "A comparison of contingency management and cognitive-behavioral approaches for stimulant-dependent individuals," Addiction 101, no. 2 (February 2006): 267-74, doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2006.01312.x.
- 52 Franco De Crescenzo, Marco Ciabattini, Gian Loreto D'Alò, Riccardo De Giorgi, Cinzia Del Giovane, Carolina Cassar, Luigi Janiri, Nicolas Clark, Michael Joshua Ostacher and Andrea Cipriani, "Comparative efficacy and acceptability of psychosocial interventions for individuals with cocaine and amphetamine addiction: A systematic review and network meta-analysis," *PLoS Medicine* 26, no. 15 (December 2018): e1002715, doi: 0.1371/journal.pmed.1002715.
- 53 Prendergast, Podus and Finney, "Contingency management."
- 54 Jessica M. Peirce, Nancy M. Petry, Maxine L. Stitzer, Jack Blaime, Scott Kellogg, Frank Satterfield, marion Schwartz, Joe Krasnansky, Eileen Pencer, Lolita Silva-Vazquez, Kimberly C. Kirby, Charlotte Royer-Malvestuto, John M. Roll, Allan Cohen, Marc L. Copersino, Ken Kolodner and Rui Li, "Effects of Lower-Cost Incentives on Stimulant Abstinence in Methadone Maintenance Treatment: A National Drug Abuse Treatment Clinical Trials Network Study," Archives of General Psychiatry 63, no. 2 (2006): 201-8, doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.63.2.201.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Sterling M. McPherson, Ekaterina Burduli, Crystal Lederhos Smith, Jalene Herron, Oladunni Oluwoye, Katherine Hirchak, Michael F. Orr, Michael G. McDonell and John M. Roll, "A review of contingency management for the treatment of substance-use disorders: adaptation for underserved populations, use of experimental technologies, and personalized optimization strategies," *Substance Abuse Rehabilitation* 9 (2018): 43-57, doi:10.2147/SAR.S138439.
- 57 Roll, et al., "Contingency management."
- 58 Steven Shoptaw, Jeffrey D. Klausner, Cathy J. Reback, Stephen Tierney, John Stansell, C. Bradley Hare, Steven Gibson, Michael Siever, William D. King, Uyen Kao and Jeffrey Dang, "A public health response to the methamphetamine epidemic: the implementation of contingency management to treat methamphetamine dependence," *BMC Public Health* 6, no. 214 (August 2006): doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-6-214.
- 59 Sean M. Murphy, Michael G. McDonell, Sterling McPherson, Debra Srebnik, Frank Angelo, John M. Roll, Richard K. Ries, "An economic evaluation of a contingency-management intervention for stimulant use among community mental health patients with serious mental illness," *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 153, no.1 (August 2015): 293-9, doi:10.1016/j. drugalcdep.2015.05.00; Todd A. Olmstead and Nancy M. Petry, "The cost-effectiveness of a prize-based and voucher-based contingency management in a population of cocaine- or opioid-dependent outpatients," *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 102, no. 1-3 (June 2009): 108-15, doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2009.02.005.
- 60 Nancy M. Petry, Dominick DePhilippis, Carla J. Rash, Michelle Drapkin and James R. McKay, "Nationwide dissemination of contingency management: the Veterans Administration initiative," *American Journal on Addictions* 23, no. 3 (May-June 2014): 205-10, doi: 10.1111/j.1521-0391.2014.12092.x.
- 61 Nancy M. Petry, Sheila M. Alessi, Todd A. Olmstead, Carla J. Rash and Kristyn Zajac, "Contingency Management Treatment for Substance Use Disorders: How Far Has It Come, and Where Does It Need to Go?" *Psychology of Addictive Behavior* 31, no. 8 (December 2017): 897-906, doi:10.1037/adb0000287.

- 62 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), *National survey of substance abuse treatment services* (Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2019), accessed at https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/national-survey-substance-abuse-treatment-services-n-ssats-2019-data-substance-abuse.
- 63 McPherson, et al., "A review of contingency management," p. 53.
- 64 Joseph E. Glass, Edward V. Nunes and Katharine A. Bradley, "Contingency Management: A Highly Effective Treatment For Substance Use Disorders And The Legal Barriers That Stand In Its Way," *Health Affairs Blog*, 11 March 2020, https:// www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200305.965186/full/.
- 65 SAMHSA, Key substance use and mental health indicators.
- 66 Jesse B. Milby, Joseph E. Schumacher, Dennis Wallace, Michelle J. Freedman and Rudy E. Vuchinich, "To house or not to house: the effects of providing housing to homeless substance abusers in treatment," *American Journal of Public Health* 95, no. 7 (July 2005): 1259-65, doi:10.2105/AJPH.2004.039743.
- 67 C.P. O'Brien, A. Alterman, D. Walter, A.R. Childress and A.T. McLellan, "Evaluation of treatment for cocaine dependence," *NIDA Research Monograph* 95 (1989): 78-84.
- 68 Deborah K. Padgett, Victoria Stanhope, Ben F. Henwood and Ana Stefancic, "Substance use outcomes among homeless clients with serious mental illness: comparing Housing First with Treatment First programs," *Community Mental Health Journal* 47, no. 2 (April 2011): 227-32, doi: 10.1007/s10597-009-9283-7.
- 69 Ibid.
- 70 Ibid, p. 231.
- 71 Milby, et al., "To house or not to house."
- 72 Ellen L. Edens, Jack Tsai and Robert A. Rosenheck, "Does Stimulant Use Impair Housing Outcomes in Low-Demand Supportive Housing for Chronically Homeless Adults?" *American Journal on Addictions* 23, no. 3 (May 2014): 243-8, doi: 10.1111/j.1521-0391.2014.12089.x.
- 73 Tess Borden, Brian Root, and Maya Goldman, *Every 25 Seconds: The Human Toll of Criminalizing Drug Use in the United States* (Washington D.C.: Human Rights Watch, October 2016), accessed at https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/usdrug1016_web_0.pdf.
- 74 Ari Rosmarin and Niamh Eastwood, A Quiet Revolution: Drug Decriminalisation Policies in Practice Across the Globe (United Kingdom: Release Legal Emergency & Drugs Service, 2012), accessed at https://www.opensocietyfoundations. org/uploads/8c6213b8-9a9f-453a-9702-ff832f29afa5/release-quiet-revolution-drug-decriminalisationpolicies-20120709.pdf.
- 75 Drug Policy Alliance, "Approaches to Decriminalizing Drug Use and Possession," 9 February 2016, accessed 26 January 2021 at https://drugpolicy.org/resource/approaches-decriminalizing-drug-use-and-possession-englishspanish.
- 76 "Drug Addiction Treatment and Recovery Act," accessed 22 January 2021 at http://oregonvotes.org/irr/2020/044text. pdf; Amelia Templeton, "Oregon Becomes 1st State in the US to Decriminalize Drug Possession," Oregon Public Broadcasting, 3 November 2020, accessed at https://www.opb.org/article/2020/11/04/oregon-measure-110decriminalize-drugs/.
- 77 Taylor Fleming, Allison Barker, Andrew Ivsins, Sheila Vakharia and Ryan McNeil, "Stimulant Safe Supply: A Potential Opportunity to Respond to the Overdose Epidemic," *Harm Reduction Journal* 17, no. 1 (December 2020): 6, doi:10.1186/ s12954-019-0351-1.
- 78 Rosanna Smart, *Evidence on the Effectiveness of Heroin-Assisted Treatment* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018), accessed at https://www.rand.org/pubs/working_papers/WR1263.html.
- 79 Tessa Vikander, "Coronavirus Prompts Canada to Roll out Safe Drugs for Street Users," *Reuters*, 16 April 2020, accessed at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-canada-drugs-idUKKBN21Y30Z.
- 80 Takayuki Harada, Hiroshi Tsutomi, Rintaro Mori and David B. Wilson, "Cognitive-behavioural treatment for amphetamine-type stimulants (ATS)-use disorders," *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 12, no. 12 (December 2018): CD011315, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD011315.pub2.
- 81 Xavier Castells, Ruth Cunill, Clara Pérez-Mañá, Xavier Vidal and Dolors Capellà, "Psychostimulant drugs for cocaine dependence," *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 9, no. 9 (September 2016): CD007380, doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007380.pub4; Clara Pérez-Mañá, Xavier Castells, Marta Torrens, Dolors Capellà and Magi Farre, "Efficacy of psychostimulant drugs for amphetamine abuse or dependence," *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2, no. 9 (September 2013): CD009695, doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD009695.pub2.